St. Charles Parish
Planning & Zoning Commission
March 2, 2006


Minutes


PZR-2006-03 requested by Councilman Barry Minnich for an ordinance to amend the St. Charles Parish Zoning Ordinance of 1981, Ordinance No. 81-10-6, adopted October 19, 1981 to approve the change of zoning classification from W to R-1B at property located at 8.2 acres of vacant land at Bernstein Subdivision along Highway 90, Luling, La.  Council District 2.

Councilman Barry Minnich spoke for the request.  Councilman. Minnich requested to change the zoning from W to R-1B.  He stated that the area is very attractive and hasn’t caused any negative impact.  Councilman Minnich also stated that Mr. Bernstein has met the requirements of the parish and the department.  He believes that it is the right thing to do.  He stated that Mr. Bernstein wants to improve and use his property.  Mr. Minnich feels it would be an improvement to the area.

Mr. Derveloy asked if this is the same property two meetings ago.

Mr. Minnich stated yes.

Mr. Poche questioned the issue with the wetland and the 404 application. He stated that he is having problems understanding it.

Mr. Minnich deferred to Mr. Friloux.

Speaking in favor:
Kevin Friloux, 110 Catherine Drive, Luling.  He thanked Mr. Minnich for re-introducing the request.  Mr. Friloux stated that the Corp wanted the property rezoned by the parish first. Mr. Lambert the former Director of Planning and Zoning wanted the opposite.  The issue came before the Commission.  Mr. Bordner had questions about wetlands.  They applied for the 404 permit.  The Council approved the resolution they went through the state and DNR and did everything they were asked to do.  They reduced the wetland impact down to 2.1 acres.  The parish has rezoned and resubdivided properties adjacent to it.  A home adjacent to this property sold for $400,000.   Mr. Friloux stated that the highest and best use is not for property to sit vacant, that it can be utilized in a greater need by having home sites there.  Mr. Bernstein and his family has been very generous, they’ve given property to the parish and to the state.

Mr. Poche asked if they went through the process and where does the application stands.

Mr. Friloux stated they are waiting for the council to rezone the property, and the Corp is going to sign on the permit.

Mr. Poche wanted to know if they would be able to fill in the wetlands.

Mr. Friloux stated whatever the parish requires is what they are going to have to do.

Mr. Poche stated that was unclear at the last meeting.

Mr. Friloux stated that the front part would remain wetlands, between the highway right of way and the construction.

Mr. Poche stated that behind that would be the waterway.

Mr. Clulee stated that he’s seen the property flood.  He asked Mr. Friloux without the approval of the Council and the Commission the Corp would not issue a 404 permit

Mr. Friloux stated that he does not know what was done.  He stated that they approached the Council to resubdivide and they picked a zoning class (R-1B) that would have one structure per acres.  This would be low intense use.  They would get water on the property.  We’ve rezoned property all over the parish.  Behind Lakewood was rezoned, and that has historically flooded.  This is the highest and best use for that property.  We are asking that you send it to the Council with a favorable recommendation.

Mr. Clulee stated that the property floods at least 3 times a year.  You can get a 404 permit without the Council, without the Commission.  He is concerned about the water coming up.  Why can’t you get the 404 permit and then come back.  

Mr. Friloux stated that this is what the parish wants them to do.

Mr. Clulee stated that he saw the meeting and he believes the Council said get the 404 permit.

Mr. Friloux stated that before his client spends another dollar he wants to make sure that everything is done.

Mr. Clulee stated that personally he feels that Hwy. 90 should be commercial.

Mr. Bordner stated that it is reasonable to assume that if I have to put up $15,000, that I would like to have some reassurance that things would be going favorably.  Mr. Bordner stated that the only issues are entrances to and from Hwy. 90.

Mr. Poche stated that he had issues with the entrances also.

Mr. Matherne stated that part of the confusion is that there are 2 separate processes.  In a major subdivision a delineation be submitted up front.  What happens is every piece of property comes in a little wet and a little dry.  In a case of a rezoning from W, we do ask for a determination and find out what it is.  There was some confusion and there was no determination to tell us, when he got the determination in, he was told to get the 404 permit and they did that.  They are at the draft permit stage.  All the requirements have been met and you would get a permit as soon as the mitigation bank gives us the paper saying that everything is okay.  He does not have the permit in hand.  The only thing that stops him is the rezoning.  

Mr. Poche stated that he does not have a problem.

Mr. Clulee stated that he has to get the 404.  

Mr. Minnich stated that Mr. Clulee is right.  He can’t tell when they have objected and the Corp hasn’t given a permit. The bottom line is the man has gone through the requirements and before he spends the $15,000 he wants reassurance.

Mr. Friloux stated that what Mr. Clulee said is correct but it applies to navigational waters.

Mr. Clulee stated that the property is going to flood and they won’t build it up high enough.

Ms. Charles asked that some of the property would be filled in and part would not be.

Mr. Friloux stated that the rear 140 ft. would be filled and the front part will be left in the natural condition.

Ms. Charles asked if the part that would be left wetlands would affect the neighbors.

Mr. Friloux stated no.

Mr. Minnich stated that the adjacent property to the west that has 2 homes.

Mr. Clulee stated that one home is on a slab and one is on stilts.  He stated that the water floods Mr. Bernstein’s property

Mr. Bordner stated that they have met all the obligations put forth.

Mr. Poche stated that he does not have a leg to stand on to stop him.  He has a problem with the entrances.

Mr. Clulee have a problem because he knows that he can get a 404 permit.

Paul Hogan, 101 Cadow Street, Paradis.  Mr. Hogan stated that the applicant has jumped through the hoops.  All requirements have been met.  

Speaking in opposition
None

The public hearing was closed.

Mr. Romano gave the departments recommendation for approval.

The foregoing having been submitted to a vote, the vote thereon was as follows:

YEAS:  
Wolfe, Derveloy, Bordner, Poche

NAYS:  
Charles, Clulee

ABSENT: 
Lambert

The rezoning was approved.

